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January 15, 2014
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

This letter transmits an ordinance that will enable King County to provide more operationally efficient and cost-effective public health services to the community.

The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the Washington State Nurses Association (Supervisors and Managers) collective bargaining agreement for the period of January 1, 2011, through December 31, 2014.  This agreement covers 24 employees in the Department of Public Health.  These employees supervise nurses and manage sites that deliver essential nursing and health care services to King County residents in a variety of program and service areas, such as community clinics and jail health services, home visiting programs, as well as prevention and health education.
This contract provides a number of operational and cost-related efficiencies.  Effective January 1, 2014, the compensation methodology for Public Health Services Supervisor positions (except four positions responsible for 24-hour coverage in the correctional facilities) will be changed from hourly compensation to salaried compensation.  This change will provide critical cost savings for Public Health, as well as more efficient and effective scheduling.  The change is consistent with the provisions of the federal Fair Labor Standards Act and is in accord with the practice for comparable positions in the local health care industry.  Additionally, consistent with wage rates for comparable positions in the local health care market, the contract calls for a reduction in the cost-of-living adjustment (COLA) by 1% in 2013 and again in 2014 for the Personal Health Services Supervisor classification.  Finally, the contract includes modifications in the areas of layoffs and grievance procedures that will enhance administrative efficiencies in those areas.
This agreement contains significant improvements in efficiency, accountability, and productivity for the County.  For example:
· The contract promotes responsible financial stewardship by reducing labor costs through the reduced COLA of 2013 and 2014.

· The contract enhances the efficient and effective provision of health care services through greater flexibility in scheduling and staffing resulting from the conversion of hourly positions to salaried compensation.  The change will also promote responsible financial stewardship through cost savings.
· The contract improves value-added efficiency by clarifying and expediting the grievance and layoff procedures.

In these ways this legislation furthers the goals of the County’s Strategic Plan by promoting financial stewardship, supporting a quality workforce, and ensuring service excellence.
The wage settlement for 2011 and 2012 consists of COLA which follows the standard County settlement agreed to with other labor organizations (which included zero COLA for the year 2011).  The COLAs for 2013 and 2014 are reduced by once percent each year to align with the local labor market for comparable positions.
The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.  This important legislation will help King County residents receive effective and efficient health care services throughout the community.
If you have questions, please contact Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-296-4273.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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Carrie S. Cihak, Director, Policy and Strategic Initiatives, King County

    Executive Office


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget


Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations

